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to around EUR 58 bn during 
this period. A huge share of 
the new external debt is relat-
ed to this import dependence.

Even economies generat-
ing a current account surplus 
are not immune from being 
dependent on fossil energy 
sources and other raw ma-
terials. Germany registered 
a current account surplus 
amounting to EUR 141 bn in 
the period between October 
2010 and September 2011. 
At the same time the coun-
try spent about EUR 108 bn 
for the import of fossil fuels 
and other raw materials. As 
one can expect further price 
advances in the future, these 
import costs certainly will in-
crease. Recently, the current 
account surplus of Germany 
has slightly decreased. This in 
fact does not indicate a slow 
adjustment of the current ac-
count balances within the eu-
rozone. The reduction of Ger-
many‘s surplus is likely to be 
the result of increased costs 
for the import of resources. 
The German current account 
surplus decreased by 45% 
from its all-time high of EUR 
55 bn in the fourth quarter 
of 2007 to EUR 30 bn in the 
third quarter of 2011. The to-
tal import costs for resources 
developed conversely during 
the same time period by in-
creasing 32% from EUR 22 
bn to EUR 29 bn.

Compared to their overall 
economic performance, the 
Central and Eastern European 
countries are particularly reli-
ant upon the import of fossil 

fuels and other non-renew-
able resources. For example, 
the Polish bill of EUR 13.8 bn 
for net imports from Octo-
ber 2010 to September 2011 
equals about 80% of the cur-
rent account deficit. Conse-
quently, it is only a matter of 
time until the bill for antiquat-
ed economic and energy poli-
cies cannot be paid by Germa-
ny any longer. A new growth 
policy for the eurozone can 
only be successful if it reduces 
the dependence on imports 
of fossil fuels and other non-
renewable raw materials.. 

Without a Green neW 
Deal – the euro Will not 
be rescueD.

Between October 2010 and 
September 20111, the 27 EU 
member states had to pay 
EUR 408 bn for their imports 
of fossil fuels and other fi-
nite raw materials. Revenues 
from the export of fossil fuels 
and other raw materials have 
already been deducted. In 
comparison: during the same 
period of time, the current 
account deficit of the EU-27 
amounted to EUR 119 bn. 

A look at the individual coun-
tries reveals that not one of 
the European states is exempt 
from this dependence. This is 
particularly true for the crisis 
countries Ireland, Italy, Spain, 
Portugal and Greece. They 
also register high current ac-
count deficits due to their im-
ports of fossil energy sources 
and other non-renewable raw
materials. The stability of the 
Euro is ultimately decided in 
Italy and Spain. Both coun-
tries would have succeeded to 
balance their current account 
with the recent efforts, if the 
import costs of fossil fuels had 
not significantly risen. Thus, 
these two countries have not 
just been living beyond their 
means, but - to be more pre-
cise – they have been living be-
yond their ecological means. 
 
Italy, which covers approxi-
mately three-quarters of its 
electricity consumption by 
burning oil, gas and coal, last
year had to spend EUR 73 
bn for the import of fossil fu-
els and other raw materials: 
which is over 50% more than 
in 2009 (EUR 47 bn). The cur-
rent account deficit amounted 

1   latest available Eurostat data

EU member states have to 
spend more and more for im-
ports of fossil fuels (oil, gas 
and coal) and other nonre-
newable raw materials. The 
global economic downturn in 
2008/2009 has interrupted 
the continuing growth of im-
port costs for a short period 
only. Soon, the member states 
will have to pay as much for 
their imports of fossil fuels 
and other non-renewable re-
sources as they did before the 
crisis. The working paper at 
hand shows that it is not just 
companies, consumers and 
the environment that are suf-
fering from the dependence 
on imports of fossil fuels and 
other non-renewable resourc-
es. The high costs of imports 
have also strongly contributed 
to net new borrowings of sev-
eral EU member states and are 
therefore threatening the sta-
bility of the eurozone.

Due to high net imports, 
some member states have ac-
cumulated external debt. As a 
consequence, those countries 
show an unsustainable trade 
deficit. Europe is lacking in 
natural resources, and there-
fore is strongly dependent on 
global imports. This increas-
ing dependence on imports of 
fossil fuels and non-renewable
resources raises serious con-
cerns – especially in the view 
of a growing demand in 
emerging countries like Chi-
na, India and Brazil, which will 
additionally amplify the ongo-
ing trend of rising prices. The 
Green New Deal could make 
the majority of expensive im-
ports obsolete, which in turn 
would reduce macroeconomic
imbalances. As a result, less 
foreign debt would be accu-
mulated and the Euro could 
be stabilized.

executive 
SuMMary
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By taking a closer look at the 
causes of the EU member 
states’ high current account 
deficits, an unambiguous yet 
alarming picture is revealed. 
Although the economy of 
many European countries is 
still deteriorating three years 
after the severe downturn, 

the expenditures for the im-
port of fossil fuels and other 
non-renewable resources are 
rising steadily due to continu-
ously increasing prices.

Figure 1 shows the develop-
ment of the quarterly cur-
rent account (blue line) and 

european union 
eu-27

europe haS MiSSeD the enerGy turnarounD

fiGure 1
current account2 

and net imports on a 

quarterly basis in bn. 

Euros

the net imports of selected 
product groups (columns). Oil 
(black), gas (red), coal (green) 
and other finite raw materials
(purple) data was added up in 
order to visualize their propor-
tion of the current account. 
From the data it becomes evi-
dent that a reduction of ap-

2   eurostat data on current account of the eu-27 states are only starting
   from 2004, when ten new member states joined the european union.

Almost every day the media 
present a lack of competitive-
ness, excessive budget deficits 
and current account imbal-
ances in the Euro area as rea-
sons for the on-going crisis. 
All these indicators are central 
for the analysis of the eco-
nomic situation, but the cur-
rent debate has ignored one 
important aspect so far: the 
EU-countries’ dependence on 
imports of fossil fuels (oil, gas 
and coal) and other finite raw 
materials and their contribu-
tion to the debt dynamics in 
the EU.

The dependence on raw ma-
terials of any kind is part of 
our consumption-oriented 

economic model. Importing 
oil is crucial for the economy, 
because we use it not only for 
energy production but also as
the physical basis of many 
industrial products. Even in 
the case of 100% coverage 
of German energy require-
ments by renewable energies, 
oil imports of a considerable 
amount would still be neces-
sary.

The empirical findings of this 
working paper are based on 
the latest available data on 
the import of resources in 
September 2011 provided by 
Eurostat. To improve the read-
ability of the figures, the scal-
ing has been adjusted to the 

respective countries, thereby 
the ratio of net imports or ex-
ports to the respective current 
account as a meaningful indi-
cator for the dependence on 
fossil energy sources becomes 
visible.

A current account deficit in-
dicates that a country incurs 
debt to foreign creditors or - 
in rare cases – that a country 
sells its own assets (meaning a 
reduction of foreign exchange 
reserves). The working paper 
at hand will show the relative 
importance of fossil fuels and 
other finite resources on this 
national debt, by comparing 
net imports with current ac-
counts.

In the following, the Euro-
pean Union and the euro-
zone will be analysed first. 
Subsequently, the individual 
situations of the current crisis 
countries Spain, Italy, Portu-
gal, Greece and Ireland will 
be discussed in greater detail. 
This is followed by an analysis 
of the robust EU-economies, 
France and Germany, with a 
special focus on the causes 
of the Federal Republic’s cur-
rent account surplus. Finally, 
Poland and Slovakia as two 
representatives of Central and 
Eastern European Countries 
will be examined.

To conclude, the results of the 
paper will be briefly summa-
rised and approaches to an 
energy revolution that would 
reduce the EU countries’ de-
pendence on imports will be 
identified.

introDuction



fiGure 3b
development of the oil price 

(brent) in uSd. Source:

 http://www.goyax.de/oel-chart
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iMport quantitieS reMain unchanGeD: a turnarounD iS overDue

oil iMport coStS Drive the level of Debt

fiGure 2 
net imports on a quarterly 

basis in mn. tons

fiGure 3a  
current account3 and net 

oil imports on a quarterly 

basis in bn. Euros

3   eurostat data on current account of the eu-27 states are only starting 
   from 2004, when ten new member states joined the european union.

proximately one third of all 
imports of raw materials and 
energy sources could balance 
the current account of the EU-
27. Without additional oil pur-
chases, a large surplus could 
be achieved. The increase of 
import costs since 2009 itself 
was greater than the current 
account deficit of the EU-27. 

In the twelve months from 
October 2010 to September 
2011, the 27 EU-countries 
had to bear costs amounting 
to EUR 408 bn as a result of 
dependence on the import of 
fossil fuels and other nonre-
newable resources (revenues 
from the export of fossil fuels 
and other raw materials have 
already been deducted). In 
comparison: during the same 
period, the current account 
deficit of the EU-27 accumu-
lated to EUR 119 bn.

Moreover, figure 1 shows how 
the recession, in 2008/09, in-
duced a worldwide decrease 
in resource prices and thus a 
fall in costs for imports of fos-
sil fuels and other finite raw 
materials. Likewise, in the 
third quarter of 2008 the costs 
of imports still amounted to 
EUR 113 bn, and then halved 
to just over EUR 56 bn in the 
second quarter of 2009.

However, since then, import 
costs have been increasing 

consistently, which is primarily 
due to the increase in prices. 
Figure 2 reveals that the level 
of imported quantities over 
the last ten years - apart from 
a breakdown in the second 
quarter of 2009 – have been 
consistently high. The price 
effect can be deducted from 
the considerable increase in 
spending for gas imports since 
the crisis in 2008/2009. Since 
the economic slump three 
years ago, spending on gas 
imports has been increasing 
by 90%, from EUR 13 bn in 
the third quarter of 2009 to 
EUR 24.5 bn in the first quar-
ter of 2011. Within the same 
time period, the imported 
quantity increased by approx-
imately 27%, from 54 mn 
tons to 69 mn tons.

If the analytical focus is con-
centrated solely on the costs 
of oil imports in recent years, 
an even more threatening pic-
ture emerges. The synchro-
nized trend of the current ac-
count deficit and the spending
on oil imports (figure 3A) is 
self-explanatory, however the 
massive increase in absolute 
numbers in particular reveals 
the extent of possible savings. 
The impact of rising oil prices 
on increasing oil import costs 
can be seen in figure 3B.

eu-27
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The current account deficit of 
the 17 Euro-countries of ap-
proximately EUR 49 bn accu-
mulated from October 2010 
to September 2011, is signifi-
cantly lower than for the en-
tire EU thanks to the export 
strength of specific member 
states, such as Germany, the 
Netherlands and Finland. In 
the same period, expenditures 
for the import of fossil fuels 
and other non-renewable re-
sources amounted to an op-
pressive EUR 354 bn, which 
is approximately seven times 
the aforementioned figure. A 
large share of this consump-
tion is accumulated through 
the resource-hungry industri-

eurozone SeriouSly affecteD by increaSinG coStS of foSSil 
enerGy carrierS anD non-renewable raw Material

eurozone failS in reDucinG iMportS effectively

fiGure 4 
current account and net 

imports on a quarterly 

basis in bn. Euros

fiGure 5  
net imports on a quarterly 

basis in mn. tons

eurozone
alized countries of Germany,
France and Italy.

Figure 4 illustrates how the 
expenditures in the eurozo-
ne – equivalent to the 27 EU 
member states – for the im-
port of fossil fuels and other 
finite resources decreased as a 
consequence of the recession, 
but then shortly after began to 
rise again. The second quar-
ter of 2009 marks the lowest 
point with approximately EUR 
50 bn. In the third quarter of 
2011, the import costs already 
totalled almost EUR 93 bn,
thereby reaching approxi-
mately the pre-crisis level - 
even though the economy in 

the Euro area was still strugg-
ling.

While the amount of impor-
ted oil, gas and coal has re-
mained largely consistent over 
the last ten years (see figure 
5), the costs of imports incre-
ased strongly. The eurozone 
countries have not succeeded 
in significantly reducing their 
dependence on fossil fuels. 
Due to increasing prices in re-
cent years, import costs have 
risen considerably, increasing 
the external debt of many of 
the Euro countries. This has 
contributed to the instability 
of the monetary union.
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According to the recent cal-
culations4 of the International 
Energy Agency IEA, in 2012 
European consumers will have 
to spend unprecedented sums 
on energy: eleven percent of 
their disposable income will 
be spent solely on heating, 
lighting, cooking and trans-
portation. This has risen from 

the nine percent of 2009 and 
the historical average of six to 
seven percent. The rapid rise 
in energy costs in recent ye-
ars will continue in the face of 
dwindling resources. This de-
velopment will particularly af-
fect lower and middle income 
groups, as they will have to 
spend a disproportionately 

large part of their disposab-
le income on energy. Further 
cost increases will thus have a 
serious impact on their quali-
ty of life, since they have to 
compensate their increased 
spending on energy by redu-
cing consumption of other 
goods.

Even now, the EU member 
states’ costs for the import 
of fossil fuels and other finite 
resources per capita run up to 
an average of EUR 812 per 
year (October 2010 until Sep-
tember 2011). Figure 6 shows 
that Germany as a heavily in-
dustrialized country is clearly 
above the EU average with 

EUR 1,327 per person in this 
period. The data is certainly 
influenced by diverging indus-
trial activities in the individual 
countries and also by cross-
border trade. Nevertheless, it 
gives a first impression of how 
expensive our unsustainable 
economic model has become.

for an unSuStainable
econoMic MoDel

eu citizenS pay the bill 

conSuMerS have to DiG Deep in their pocketS for iMportS

fiGure 6
expenses (-) 

/ earnings (+) 

through oil, gas, 

coal, electric-

ity and finite raw 

materials per 

capita (10/2010-

09/2011).

4   cf. financial times dated from 03/23/2012: “Soaring oil prices risk recession”
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The eurozone countries Por-
tugal, Italy, Greece, Ireland 
and Spain, which have been 
severely hit by the eurocrisis, 
are particularly affected from 
expensive imports of fossil fu-
els and other nonrenewable 
resources. The continuing 
growth of import costs of oil 
and gas in recent years - apart
from the decline in 2008/09 
- has specifically caused the 
alarmingly high level of cur-
rent account deficits.

So far, the countries in crisis 
have failed to prepare their 
economic model for more ex-
pensive energy resources and 
to initialize an energy turna-
round. Although the econom-
ic performance of the debt 
countries is still well below the 
pre-crisis level, their expendi-
ture on the import of fossil 
fuels and other non-renewa-
ble raw materials has almost 
reached the level of 2007. 
This import dependency ex-

eurozone countrieS in financial DifficultieS

5   Due to specific factors, the resource imports of Greece have been decreasing since the breakout of 
   the financial and economic crisis. the data therefore is not meaningful.

plains to a large part their new 
external net borrowings.

Hence, the claim that the 
aforementioned highly in-
debted countries have lived 
„beyond their means” re-
quires clarification: they have 
lived in particular beyond 
their ecological means – and 
continue to do so. The auster-
ity measures for the reorgani-
zation of public and private 
households, which are ongo-

ing in all countries affected by 
the crisis, are totally insuffi-
cient to lead to success. In or-
der to solve the problem of the 
indebted countries, reforms to 
reduce the energy needs of 
their unsustainable economic 
model are necessary. 

Due to specific factors, which 
will be explained in the fol-
lowing country analysis, the 
data for Greece does not al-
low to draw valid conclusions. 

Current account deficit in third 
quarter 2011 in EUR bn

 

Increase in raw material import 
costs between first quarter 2009 

and third quarter 2011 in EUR bn 

Share of increase in raw material 
import costs since first quarter 

2009 and third quarter 2011 in 
current account deficit

 
spain

6,39

4,03

63%

italy

8,21

4,63

56%

Greece5

2,31

-

-

Portugal

1,63

0,63

39%

France

8,67

5,66

65%

However, the dependency on 
energy and resource imports 
also poses a problem for the 
country.
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The situation in Spain is espe-
cially dramatic. Similar to the 
development in the eurozone, 
the costs of importing fos-
sil fuels decreased for a short 
time due to recession. Since 
then, Spain was able to keep 
its spending on gas imports on 
a rather constant level. How-
ever, the current account is 
still significantly negative.

The rising costs of oil imports, 
which in the past three years 
increased considerably from 
EUR 3.4 bn (Q1 2009) to EUR 
7.2 bn (Q3 2011), is respon-
sible for this development. As 
the Spanish economy grew by 
only 0.7% of GDP in 2011, 
the additional expenditure for 
the import of oil is an extra 
burden for the already highly 
indebted country. Without the 
increase in costs for the im-

port of fossil fuels and other 
non-renewable raw materi-
als the current account (EUR 
6.3 bn in the third quarter of 
2011) would be practically 
balanced and Spain would not 
have to incur any more debts. 
Therefore, the increased oil 
import costs are crucial when 
explaining why the rebalanc-
ing of the current account has 
not been achieved until now.

The continuing dependence 
on fossil energy sources is also 
depicted in figure 8. The im-
port quantities of oil and gas 
have been declining slightly 
in the last ten years, only 
coal and other nonrenewable 
raw materials are imported in 
observable smaller amounts 
since the outbreak of the crisis
in 2008/2009.

Spain

DepenDency on iMportS contributeS to net new borrowinGS

fiGure 7  

current account and net 

imports on a quarterly 

basis in bn. Euros

iMport quantitieS DeclininG

fiGure 8
net imports on a quar-

terly basis in mn. tons
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Italy´s economic model also 
lacks sustainability. The en-
ergy hunger of Italy has been 
growing rapidly: the oil import 
costs have increased from EUR 
19 bn (2009) to over EUR 31 
bn (Oct. 2010 to Sept. 2011).  
This means these costs have 
been rising by almost dou-
ble the amount since the cri-

sis broke out, although the 
economy only grew by 0.2% 
in 2011. In the same time pe-
riod, the import of gas caused 
additional costs of EUR 22 bn.

Since the beginning of 2009, 
the increased expenditures on 
imports of fossil fuels and oth-
er nonrenewable raw materi-

als alone equalled the amount 
of the current account deficit 
in the third quarter of 2011 of 
approximately EUR 8 bn.

That Italy is one of the re-
source-hungry heavily in-
dustrialized nations is also 
reflected in the remarkably 
high import costs of other 

non-renewable raw materials. 
These costs added up to EUR 
3.6 bn (Q3 2011), which cor-
responds to 43% of the Italian 
current account deficit.

The simultaneous increase 
in costs, import quantities of 
fossil fuels and non-renewa-
ble resources have also risen 

since early 2009 (see figure 
10). Additional gas imports of 
11.2mn. tons (third quarter of 
2011) raised the total amount 
of imported fossil fuels and fi-
nite resources by 32%, from 
33.9mn. tons (fourth quarter 
2008) to 44.8mn. tons.

italy

increaSinG iMport coStS of foSSil fuelS anD raw Material

fiGure 9 
current account and net 

imports (-) / net exports 

(+) on a quarterly basis in 

bn. Euros

hunGer for enerGy anD raw Material incurbeD

fiGure 10
net imports (-) / 

net exports (+) on 

a quarterly basis in 

mn. tons
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over a one year period have 
amounted to EUR 7.3 bn (Oct. 
2010 to Sept. 2011) EUR 5 bn 
during the crisis (2009). De-
spite the considerable reduc-
tions, the Portuguese current 
account deficit remains con-
stant due to import expenses.

Figure 12 clearly reveals that 
Portugal is in a deep recession: 
while import costs have been 

For Portugal a similar picture 
to Spain and Italy is revealed, 
although far less dramatic. 
However, even in this case the 
trend is unambiguous: after 
a decline in prices due to the 
financial and economic crisis, 
the import costs have started 
to rise significantly.

The import costs of fossil fu-
els and other finite resources 

rising, the imported quantities 
of fossil fuels and other finite 
resources decreased due to 
lower demand. Consequently, 
the price increases consumed 
the savings made due to im-
port reductions.

portuGal

increaSinG iMport coStS of foSSil enerGy carrierS 
anD finite raw Material

fiGure 11 
current account and net 

imports (-) / net exports 

(+) on a quarterly basis in 

bn. Euros

iMport quantitieS DecreaSe Due to receSSion

fiGure 12  
net imports (-) / 

net exports (+) on a 

quarterly basis in mn. 

tons
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In Greece, over the course of 
the last year both current ac-
count deficit and costs for oil 
imports have been declining. 
This does not mean however, 
that Greece is on a path to 
sustainability. The recent de-
cline merely reflects the on-

going recession accompanied 
by inactive production facili-
ties, increasing poverty and 
high levels of unemployment. 
The poor state of the econo-
my in Greece is also reflected 
in declining import volumes 
(see figure 14). Several years 

of recession have led to a de-
cline of domestic oil consump-
tion both by households and 
companies.

The oil imports of Greece 
will further decrease in 2012, 
but for a different reason: as 
Greece is in arrears with its 
energy bills, some suppliers 
have cut back on deliveries. 
Thus, Greece currently has 
to consume its reserves. For 
now, the large storage facili-
ties in Piraeus, as an impor-

tant port can absorb the de-
mand. Nonetheless, shortages 
emerge due to the suspension 
of deliveries by Iran, which 
thereby pre-empted the em-
bargo imposed by the EU. 
Iran had previously covered 
7% of the Greek oil imports 
in 2010 and around a quar-
ter in 2011. Recently, on 10 
April 2012 the Iranian state-
controlled oil company ELPE 
has stopped oil shipments to 
Greece. Emerging shortages 
shall be compensated by im-

ports from Russia, Saudi Ara-
bia and North Africa.

Therefore, the discussed low 
level of imports of Greece is 
only a snapshot, influenced 
by special factors. Once the 
economy has recovered - 
which is not expected before 
mid-2013 – it is anticipated 
that the import of fossil fuels 
and other finite resources will 
increase again. This will then 
entail new costs and conse-
quently, new debt.

Greece

 DecreaSe in oil iMport coStS only teMporary

fiGure 13 
current account and net 

imports (-) / net exports 

(+) on a quarterly basis in 

bn. Euros

quantity of oil iMportS reGreSSive Due to Special factorS

fiGure 14 
net imports (-) / 

net exports (+) on a 

quarterly basis in mn. 

tons
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imported 29% less oil in the 
third quarter of 2011 (1.5mn. 
tons).

However, an overall decline of 
imports of resources cannot 
be observed. This would be a 
genuine feature of a sustaina-
ble economic model. At least, 

Since the outbreak of the fi-
nancial and economic crisis, 
Ireland has managed to keep 
its import costs for fossil fuels 
reasonably stable. This was 
partly due to weaker domestic 
demand (see figure 16). Com-
pared to the fourth quarter of 
2008 (2.1mn. tons), Ireland 

the constant import costs 
have ensured that Ireland cur-
rently generates current ac-
count surpluses. It should be 
noted however, that this must 
be seen in the context of de-
clining domestic demand in 
the wake of the crisis.

irelanD
Stable iMport coStS, current account turnS into the poSitive

fiGure 15 
current account and net 

imports (-) / net exports 

(+) on a quarterly basis in 

bn. Euros

iMport quantitieS of reSourceS reMain hiGh

fiGure 16 
net imports on a 

quarterly basis in 

mn. tons
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Stable economies equally 
face problems with the rising 
costs of fossil fuel imports. 
Compared to the debt coun-
tries, until now, Germany 
and France were not severely 
affected by the Euro crisis. 
Nonetheless, they suffer from 
the increasing energy costs.

robuSt
eu-econoMieS
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Apart from the decrease of 
import costs as a result of the 
financial and economic crisis 
in 2008/2009, France has to 
spend more money for fos-
sil fuels and other finite raw 
materials every year as the 
rest of Europe. In accordance 
with the increase in import 
costs, the current account of 
France turned negative in late 
2004 and has been unable to 
recover since. While the ex-
penses for the import of gas 
and coal have been somewhat 
stable since 2009, the costs of 
oil imports more than doubled

between the first quarter of 
2009 (EUR 5.6 bn) and the 
third quarter of 2011 (EUR 
12.2 bn).

Within twelve months from 
October 2010 to Septem-
ber 2011, total costs for the 
net import of fossil fuels and 
other finite raw materials ac-
cumulated to approximately 
EUR 60 bn. In the same peri-
od, the current account deficit 
amounted to more than EUR 
48 bn. The import of fossil fu-
els and other finite raw mate-
rials decreases the current ac-

count of France considerably. 
In the long run, the growing 
current account deficit of such 
a big Euro-country as France 
is an alarming signal for the 
stability of the common cur-
rency.

Next to the increase in prices, 
the strong dependency on 
fossil fuels and non-renewa-
ble resources is also due to the 
fact that France was not able 
to reduce its import quantities 
(in total 146mn. tons from 
October 2010 to September 
2011) compared to the level 
before the crisis (141mn. tons 
in 2007). See also figure 18.

france

enerGy iMportS DraG Down current account of france

fiGure 17 
current account and net 

imports on a quarterly 

basis in bn. Euros

iMport quantitieS have reacheD pre-criSiS level

fiGure 18 
net imports on a 

quarterly basis in mn. 

tons
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Heavily industrialised Germa-
ny, poor in natural resources 
itself, relies strongly on im-
ports. From October 2010 to 
September 2011, the former 
export champion achieved 
a current account surplus of 
nearly EUR 141 bn. Neverthe-
less, Germany paid more than 
EUR 108 bn for the import 
of fossil fuels and other finite 
resources which is already in-
cluded in the current account 
surplus. The share of Germany

in the total EU-imports of fos-
sil fuels and other raw mate-
rials is 26%, which is higher 
than the country‘s share in the 
EU’s GDP (about 20%). Since 
further increase in prices can 
be expected for the future, 
the costs for imports will con-
sequently rise.

German need for energy 
knows no bounds. Between 
October 2010 and Septem-
ber 2011, Germany imported 

262mn. tons of fossil fuels and 
finite raw materials compared 
to 265mn. tons in 2002. In-
deed, the share of renewable 
energies is enlarging, but the 
turnaround in dependency on 
imports could not be attained 
so far. At best, the efforts in 
boosting renewable energies 
reduced the need to import 
fossil fuels. The gains in indus-
trial efficiency as well as the 
savings through building res-
toration were entirely offset 
by growing levels of produc-
tion. The trend reversal can 
only be achieved if less fossil 
fuels and non-renewable raw 
materials are imported.

Recently, the current account 
surplus of Germany has slight-
ly decreased. This in fact does 
not indicate a slow adjust-
ment of the current account 
balances within the eurozone. 

The reduction of Germany‘s 
surplus is likely to be the re-
sult of increased costs for the 
import of resources. The Ger-
man current account surplus 
decreased by 45% from its 
all-time high of EUR 55 bn in 
the fourth quarter of 2007 to 
EUR 30 bn in the third quar-
ter of 2011. The total import 
costs for resources went in 
the opposite direction: during 
the same time period, they in-
creased by 32% from EUR 22 
bn to EUR 29 bn.

Whilst the expenses for the 
import of gas and coal re-
mained reasonably stable dur-
ing the last years, the costs 
of oil imports increased con-
tinuously: from EUR 7.5 bn 
(second quarter of 2009) to 
EUR 17.3 bn (third quarter 
of 2011). Since the imported 
quantity of oil remained near-

ly unchanged (see also figure 
20), the rise in costs has to be 
attributed to the increase in 
prices.

The considerable augmenta-
tion of the costs of fossil fuels, 
in addition to the import costs 
of other non-renewable raw 
materials continue to cause 
problems in Germany; the ex-
penses for the import of finite 
resources more than doubled 
between 2002 and 2011.

The rise in world market prices 
causes an increase in resource 
productivity that is unable to
compensate the higher de-
mand of the industry driven 
by economic growth.

High saving rates and low in-
vestment quotas also act as a 
cause of the German current 
account surplus. Given the de-

GerMany

increaSe in iMport coStS put preSSure on export worlD chaMpion

fiGure 19
current account and net 
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imports (-) on a quar-

terly basis in mn. tons
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mographic change of German 
society, a propensity to save 
is unsurprising. The widening 
of social inequality is an addi-
tional reason for the increase 
in the saving’s rate. However, 
the saved money is not in-
vested in Germany but abroad 
without having certainty that 
these foreign investments and 
loans will generate positive re-
turns.

In the long run, the low inter-
est in investments constrains 
the creation of jobs in future 
technologies. In other words: 
at present the energy bill can 
still be financed, however 
without structural reforms 
and a rebuilding of energy 
production facilities, this will 
prove a more challenging task 
in the future.

GerMany: raw Material iMport coStS DoubleD

fiGure 21
expenses for 

net imports (-) / 

revenues of net 

exports (+) in Euros 

per capita

GerMany: low inveStMent rate reDuceS opportunitieS in the future

fiGure 22  
Germany: gross 

investment in percen-

tage of Gdp
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With a view to the Central 
and Eastern European Coun-
tries (CEEC), the data clearly 
shows the effects of their un-
sustainable economic model. 
Among the CEEC, Poland and 
Slovakia are the two states 
most drastically increasing the 
import costs of fossil fuels.

central  anD eaStern
european countrieS
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Here the similar progression 
of the current account deficit 
and the import expenses is re-
markable. After a temporary 
decline, the costs of oil imports 
within one year increased sig-
nificantly from EUR 7.2 bn in 
2009 to EUR 12.2 bn between 
October 2010 and Septem-
ber 2011. Moreover, the im-
port costs of other finite raw 
materials have exceeded the 
pre-crisis level and reached 
EUR 600 mn (third quarter of 
2011). This represents 13% of 
the current account deficit.

The deficit has largely been 
caused by an increase in pric-
es. Remarkably, the import 

quantities of oil and non-re-
newable resources remained 
mainly unchanged since the 
beginning of 2009 (see also 
figure 24).

Furthermore, Poland annually 
exports more hard coal de-
spite this resource policy erod-
ing the ambitions of climate 
protection. Although Poland 
could benefit from a less oil 
dependent economy, the Pol-
ish government vetoed meas-
ures in the European Council 
of environment ministers for 
stricter climate protection in 
early March 2012.

polanD

oil iMport coStS blowinG up in polanD

fiGure 23
current account and net 

exports (+) / net imports 

(-) on a quarterly basis in 

bn. Euros

polanD not able to reDuce itS DepenDency on iMportS

fiGure 24 
net exports (+) / 

net imports (-) on a 

quarterly basis in mn. 
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Slovakia is based on a simi-
lar unsustainable economic 
model as Poland. However, 
Slovakia has been successful 
in keeping its import quanti-
ties on the lower crisis-level 
of 2008/09 and was recently 
able to realise a current ac-
count surplus.

Although the current account 
recently turned positive, it 
must be noted that the im-
port costs of fossil fuels are 
constantly increasing since 
2008/09. The country had 
to increase spending, particu-
larly for gas and coal (lignite 

as well as hard coal), while at 
the same time the costs of oil 
imports have rereached their 
former all-time high.

Between October 2010 and 
September 2011, the import 
costs of fossil fuels and other 
finite raw materials added up 
to EUR 4.9 bn. Within the last 
twelve months, the current 
account deficit of EUR 900 
mn has increased more than 
five fold.

The fact that the resource 
productivity in the Slovakian 
industry is relatively poor can 

be seen when comparing the 
expenses for the import of 
fossil fuels and other limited 
resources per capita (see fig-
ure 6, page 9). Among the 
CEECs, Slovakia along with 
Slovenia demonstrates the 
highest expenditure per capi-
ta. However, the fall in import 
quantities (see figure 26) of 
coal, gas and finite raw ma-
terials since the financial and 
economic crisis erupted is a 
positive signal. This reduction 
can be reached despite an 
economic growth of 3.3% of 
GDP in 2011.

Slovakia

increaSinG iMport coStS of foSSil enerGy carrierS

fiGure 25 
current account 

and net exports 

(+) / net imports 

(-) on a quarterly 

basis in bn. Euros

iMport quantitieS SliGhtly DeclininG, DepenDency on oil unDaMpeD

fiGure 26  
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This working paper reveals 
that a substantial part of the 
EU’s current account deficit 
can be attributed to the im-
port of fossil fuels and non-
renewable raw materials. If 
we manage to forego a nota-
ble share of these imports by 
rebuilding our energy supply, 
the current account deficits 
of the debt countries would 
be smaller and the eurozone 
would be stabilized consider-
ably.

Admittedly, a successful re-
duction of the import depend-
ency through realignments 
could result in similar patterns 
of current account surpluses 
and deficits. Moreover, an ap-
preciation of the Euro could 

lead to new current account 
deficits of already indebted 
countries. In this case, the 
problem of internal imbalanc-
es would not be solved. How-
ever, realignments depend on 
several effects and are by no 
means sure to happen.

Nevertheless, it is certain 
that in a situation of increas-
ing prices, consistently high 
import quantities constitute 
a danger for the economy as 
well as for the environment 
and for consumers. This prob-
lem can only be solved by 
overcoming the dependency 
on fossil fuels and other finite 
raw materials. One way to 
reduce this dependency is of-
fered by the Green New Deal, 

providing a strong package of
measures for the ecological 
and social transformation of 
our economy. The Green New 
Deal is based on three pillars: 
firstly, the regulation of finan-
cial markets should ensure that 
these markets serve sustain-
able economic development 
and should also restrict exces-
sive speculation. Secondly, the 
Green New Deal encompasses 
strong investments in climate 
protection, education and so-
cial justice. Market incentives 
like ecological taxation, cut-
back of unsustainable subsi-
dies, social and environmental 
regulations (such as prescrip-
tive limits for the CO2-emis-
sion of cars), stimulation of 
green demand (e.g. through 

public procurement) and a 
sustainable industrial policy 
with introducing subsidies 
and research and develop-
ment schemes (like the feed 
in law for renewable energy) 
create future jobs and activate 
new economic development. 
The third pillar is the renewal 
of the social balance between 
the poor and the rich.

The energy turnaround is an 
important issue on the way 
towards 100% energy supply 
through renewable energies. 
It helps to breach the malign 
spiral of constantly increas-
ing debt and environmental 
pollution. In order to avoid 
expensive imports of fuels, 
the Green New Deal has to 

pursue several objectives at 
the same time: investment in 
renewable energies, higher 
energy efficiency and more 
energy sufficiency.

First of all, energy has to be 
extracted from renewable en-
ergy sources that cause low 
greenhouse gas emissions. 
For the future, the develop-
ment of wind, photovoltaic 
and solar power plants is es-
sential as well as geothermal 
energy and the sustainable 
use of biomass. In addition, 
the utilization of energy has 
to be organized more effi-
ciently through the energetic 
restoration of buildings, fuel-
saving cars and resource-
saving production processes 

in general. In the short and 
medium term, the need for oil 
imports cannot be overcome 
entirely, because oil is required 
as a material base for the 
production of numerous in-
dustrial goods and consumer 
products. However, through 
recycling management and 
renewable resources, industry 
would be able to replace this 
finite raw materials. Likewise, 
industrial agriculture has to 
overcome its high use of fossil 
fuels. Furthermore, a rethink-
ing is necessary: the target of 
our economic activity must 
not be the increase in produc-
tion volume ad infinitum but 
also the limitation of unnec-
essary consumption. In this 
context, the so-called planned 

Green 
new 
Deal
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Notice: To improve the readability of the figures, the scaling has 
been adjusted to the respective countries. Thereby the ratio of 
net imports (-) or net exports (+) to the respective current ac-
count as a meaningful indicator for the dependence on fossil 
energy sources becomes visible.

appenDix 

obsolescence of consumer 
goods needs to be curbed. 
This unsustainable market-
ing technique makes for elec-
tronic equipment break down 
after a certain period of time 
so that new devices can be 
sold. Finally, considerable en-
ergy savings could be made 
through changing our con-
sumption patterns. In the long 
term, this will not be possible 
without a reduction of indi-
vidual motorcar traffic. For 
this reason, coherent mobil-
ity concepts focus on public 
transportation.

The social and ecological 
transformation of the econo-
my can only be successful, if 
it is supported by society as a 
whole. The price increase of 
oil, gas and other non-renew-
able resources also raises new 
questions on the distribution 
of wealth. Hence, we have 
to reduce social inequalities in 
society through fair taxes and 
strong public goods, such as 
education and health. Socially 
vulnerable groups must not 
be the losers in the ecologi-
cal transformation. Through 
stable long-term energy 
prices, the Green New Deal 
will disencumber the low and 
middle income groups in par-
ticular, who have to spend a 
disproportionately high share 
of their income for energy. 
Therefore, insulation of apart-
ments and affordable public 
transport represents a crucial 
contribution to more social 
justice. 

The EU has already laid the 
groundwork for a more eco-

logical and socially respon-
sible economy. In 2010, the 
European Union adopted its 
new guiding strategy „Europe 
2020“. Besides economic 
growth, education and eradi-
cation of poverty, the strat-
egy identifies the reduction of 
greenhouse gas emissions by 
at least 20% until 2020 com-
pared with 1990 as a target 
of the European Union. Thus, 
the 2020 strategy is signifi-
cantly more balanced than the 
Lisbon Strategy, which had 
previously failed. Neverthe-
less, the EU 2020 strategy is 
less ambitious than the Green 
New Deal. Almost all promises 
are non-binding and under-
funded. The European Union 
should not stop halfway when
putting efforts into an eco-
logical and social transforma-
tion. In order to achieve this 
aim, the Europe 2020 strategy 
must make Europe the driv-
ing force of the green revolu-
tion in the 21st century. Thus, 
establishing a mandatory EU 
target of 30% of reduction in 
greenhouse gas emissions by 
2020 would be an important 
step to protect the environ-
ment and increase innova-
tion. Simultaneously, it would 
create new jobs: in 2005, 
the renewable energy sector 
directly and indirectly em-
ployed nearly 1.4mn. people 
in the European Union. Rais-
ing the EU‘s reduction target 
from 20% to 30% until 2020 
would create more than 2mn. 
additional jobs.

The recent rescue pro-
grammes for banks and states 
in crisis practically ignored en-

vironmental and social issues. 
The opportunity to invest 
hundreds of billions of public 
funds in the transformation of
our economy was missed. 
Thus, the recently revealed 
plans for a European Invest-
ment Program must not repeat 
this deficiency. We strongly 
need EU project bonds and an 
increase in capital for the Eu-
ropean Investment Bank. This 
time, we must not use these 
funds to build roads, airports 
and huge hotel complexes. If 
we really want to overcome 
the current dependency on 
oil, we have to invest into re-
newable energies as well as 
into energy and material ef-
ficiency.

In light of the EU 2020 targets 
for climate protection and 
CO2-savings and the increas-
ing import bill, the obstinate 
attitude of the German gov-
ernment against the EU Ener-
gy Tax Directive is disturbing. 
Moreover, the parliamentary 
groups of CDU, CSU (EPP) 
and FDP (ALDE) have proven 
their counter productive ap-
proach by hindering the En-
ergy Efficiency Directive and 
the Energy Taxation Directive
in the European Parliament. 
In both cases, less short-term 
clientele politics and more far-
sightedness would have been 
desirable.
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